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readily accessible to and usable by individuals with disabilities, if the alteration was commenced 
after January 26, 1992. 
 
Here is a sampling of reports of neurological, psychological, and physical injury caused by LEDs: 
 
- Minnesota Department of Human Rights – LED RRFB – (https://www.softlights.org/wp-

content/uploads/2023/06/74059-6-15-2023-ECP-Memorandum-.pdf) 
- LED RRFB – Seizure / Concussion - (https://www.softlights.org/wp-

content/uploads/2022/09/MA-Incident-Report.pdf).   
- Emergency Vehicle – Seizure Reaction / Panic Attack -  (https://www.softlights.org/wp-

content/uploads/2021/09/Encounter-with-Emergency-Vehicle.pdf) 
- LED Incident Reports - (https://www.softlights.org/led-incident-reports/) 
 
 
On May 24, 2024, the US Food and Drug Administration issued a decision to not publish 

performance standards for any LED product, despite the requirements of 21 U.S.C. 360ii.  Thus, given 
the numerous reports of harm and discrimination caused by LED lights and the lack of regulation from 
the FDA, all LED products must be vetted to ensure that the directional nature and unique 
characteristics of the LED product do not create a dangerous condition and that a constructed or altered 
area containing an LED device, including vehicles, is readily accessible and usable by all individuals with 
disabilities, including, but not limited to, individuals with epilepsy, migraines, autism, EMS, and PTSD. 

 
It is unethical for the Environmental Protection Agency to continue allowing citizens and the 

environment to be subjected to unregulated LED lights knowing that LED lights are a risk to public health 
and safety and to the environment.  We ask that the Environmental Protection Agency consult and liaise 
with the Food and Drug Administration to publish performance standards for LED products, as required 
by 21 U.S.C. 360ii(a)(6). 

 
 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Soft Lights Foundation 
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